2


Permanent Council of the
OEA/Ser.G


Organization of American States
CP/CAAP-2663/03



16 May 2003


Committee on Administrative
Original: English


and Budgetary Affairs
REPORT of the chair of the Committee 

on ADMINISTRATIVE AND BUDGETARY Affairs ON THE 

ACTIVITIES OF THE COMMITTEE -2002/2003

report of the CHAIR OF THE Committee

on ADMINISTRATIVE AND BUDGETARY Affairs ON THE

ACTIVITIES OF THE COMMITTEE- 2002/2003

I.
Election of officers

At its meeting of July 31, 2002, the Permanent Council elected by acclamation Ambassador Peter DeShazo, Alternate Representative of the United States. as Chair of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs (CAAP). On August 28, 2002, at the first meeting of the Committee, Ambassador Ellsworth John, Permanent Representative of Saint Vincent and the Grenadines, was elected by acclamation as Vice Chair  (CP/CAAP/SA.495/02).
II. Work program and timetable
The mandates assigned to the Committee on Adminstrative and Budgetary Affairs appear in document CP/doc. 3629/02 rev.3 corr.1. These mandates also appear in the Committee’s work program (CP/CAAP-2629/02) that was presented to the Committee at its first meeting on August 28, 2002.  During the period covering this report, the Committee also received additional mandates from the Council. These are listed under III B.

III. Summary of the activities in the 2002-2003 period

A.
Mandates from the General Assembly:

Excess Resources in the Reserve Subfund
Resolution AG/RES. 1909 (XXXII-O/02), authorized the Permanent Council to decide on the use of financial resources that exceed the statutory requirement as established in Article 67 of the General Standards, and submit a report to the General Assembly at its next regular session on how those resources have been appropriated.
On November 5, 2002, the Committee considered and approved the draft resolution submitted by the Permanent Mission of the United States entitled “Use of Excess Resources of the Reserve Subfund for Capital Investments and to meet OAS mandates”. Subsequently, the Permanent Council approved resolution CP/RES.831 (1342/02). 

Through this resolution, the Permanent Council assigned the excess resources of the Reserve Subfund  to: 

· The Capital Fund for Scholarships
· The Capital Building Fund

· To the Inter-American Council for Integral Development (“CIDI”) 

· For the remodeling the Simon Bolivar Room, and for transforming the former stacks of the Columbus Library into a delegate room and multi-purpose room; 

· The Fund for Peace: Peaceful Settlement of Territorial Disputes;

· The Management Study of the General Secretariat 

· The Inter-American Commission on Human Rights 

· The Inter-American Court of Human 

· The Unit for the Promotion of Democracy; and 

· The Columbus Memorial Library; and 

· The Department of Public Information and the Office of External Relations

It should be noted that the aforementioned resolution requested the recipients of the appropriations to report to the Permanent Council on a quarterly basis on the use of these resources. All recipients presented their quarterly reports, minus the Fund for Peace, since it had not used its funds yet. These reports were all considered in Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs at its meetings held on April 22 and 29 (CP/CAAP/SA.501 and CP/CAAP/SA.502)

Renovation of the General Secretariat Building
The General Assembly, through resolution AG/RES. 1909 (XXXII/O/02) instructed the General Secretariat to continue to provide to the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs quarterly status reports on the details of the renovation project.  The reports should include information on completion stages and timetables, refinancing, rental status, and other related matters. 

In compliance with said mandate, the General Secretariat presented to the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs its quarterly reports on the renovations activities of the General Secretariat Building on the F-street. (CP/CAAP-2628/02 and CP/CAAP-2649/03) (CP/CAAP/SA.495/02 and CP/CAAP/SA.499/3)
Investment Policy

The General Secretariat presented document CP/CAAP-2640/02 in compliance with CP/RES. 831/02. The Committee was briefed on this matter at the meeting held on December 18, 2002. The Committee took note.
Management Study

General Assembly resolution AG/RES. 1909 (XXXII/O/02, instructed the General Secretariat, in consultation with the Board of External Auditors and the Inspector General, to present to the Permanent Council by September 30, 2002, a proposal to conduct a review of the organizational framework and personnel structure of the General Secretariat, with the purpose of improving efficiency and effectiveness of the General Secretariat in implementing its mandates and controlling personnel costs. It also instructed the Permanent Council to evaluate the proposal and to determine by December 15, 2002, whether to proceed with the study.

Through document CP/doc. 3653/02, and in compliance with mandate in the aforementioned resolution, on October 16, 2002, the Secretary General presented a proposal to the  Permanent Council. The matter was referred to the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs. The Committee started the consideration of the proposal in November and opted to interview two firms and requested presentations by both firms. Following the presentations and a subsequent evaluation, the Committee decided to recommend that Deloitte and Touche be selected and contracted to conduct the Management Study.

On January 16, the Chair of Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs provided the Permanent Council an update on progress being made and on January 29, 2003,  he presented his final report (CP/doc.3690/03), informing the Council of the Committee’s recommendation to contract the firm Deloitte and Touche to conduct the Management Study.  

It should be noted that resolution CP/RES. 831 assigned up to one million dollars to finance this study. In compliance with said resolution, the Department of Management Analysis, Planning, and Support Services presented the quarterly report on the use of funds This report was considered by the Committee at its meeting held on April 22, 2003 (CP/CAAP/SA501/03). In the meantime a Steering Committee has been estbalished composed of the Delegations from Barbados, Brazil, Canada, El Salvador, Mexico and the United States.
/
Offices of the General Secretariat in the Member States
The General Assembly, by resolution AG/RES. 1909 (XXXII-O/02), requested the General Secretariat to submit to the Permanent Council, by December 1, 2002, the work plan of each office for 2003, and a report outlining any funds or subsidy received from the host government as well as any income obtained by the office during the past 12 months. At the same time it extended the Permanent Council’s mandate under paragraph III.A.19 of resolution AG/RES. 1839 (XXXI-O/01) to review the General Secretariat’s evaluation of the operations of the Offices of the General Secretariat in the Member States set out in CP/doc.3532/01.



The Committee received and considered the Work Plans of the OAS Offices in Member States for 2003 and Report on Funds/Subsidies received from Host Governments (CP/doc.3701/03). Various delegations made general comments and expressed their willingness to further support these offices. The Committee suggested that the Management Study should also include these offices and that the firm conducting the Management Study should visit some of them. Delegations also suggested that the offices should present their work plans each year and that said plans should be prepared on the basis of guidelines and that a paragraph to that effect should be incorporated into the budget resolution. The Committee took note of the General Secretariat’s evaluation of the operations of the Offices of the General Secretariat in the Member States set out in CP/doc.3532/01, submitted at an earlier meeting of the Committee (CP/CAAP/SA.500/03).
/

Performance Contracts (CPRs)
General Assembly resolution AG/RES. 1909 (XXXII-O/02), reiterated its instruction to the General Secretariat set out in paragraph III.A.4 of resolution AG/RES. 1 (XXVII-E/00) to continue to submit to the Permanent Council every six months a report on CPRs funded by the Regular Fund.

In this regard, the General Secretariat presented CP/doc.3637/02 (covering the period January-June 2002) and CP/doc. 3703/03 (covering the period July-December 2002).  These reports were considered at the Committee’s meetings held on August 28, 2002 and March 17, 2003 (CP/CAAP/SA.495/02 and CP/CAAP/SA.499/03)
/ 

Evaluation of Mandates

General Assembly resolution AG/RES. 1909 (XXXII-O/02), instructs the General Secretariat to submit to the Permanent Council a report by December 31, 2002, detailing those ongoing mandates, funded by the Regular Fund, that are more than five years old. It also instructed the Permanent Council to review this report and submit its recommendations to the General Assembly at its next regular session. 

On March 17, 2003, the Committee considered the report (CP/doc. 3679/02), presented by the General Secretariat in compliance with said resolution and took note of it. (CP/CAAP/SA.499/03)
/ 

External Funding
General Assembly resolution AG/RES. 1909 (XXXII-O/02), instructed the General Secretariat to provide a comprehensive report to the Permanent Council by October 31, 2002, detailing the results of external fundraising efforts of each dependency of the General Secretariat and all other organs and entities, including foundations, financed in whole or in part by the Regular Fund.  This report should cover the 12-month period ending June 30, 2002, and include a table listing each dependency and/or entity; the external contributions received, both cash and in-kind; and the source of the contributions.

On December 18, 2003, the Committee considered and took note of the report on External Funding, CP/doc. 3663/02 corr.1), presented by the General Secretariat in compliance with said resolution and suggested that it should include all organizations, including all foundations, in future reports (CP/CAAP/SA.497/03)
/
Study on Scale of Quota Assessments

General Assembly resolution AG/RES. 1909 (XXXII-O/02), instructs the Permanent Council to resume its analysis and discussion of the scale of quota assessments mandated under resolutions AG/RES. 1594 (XXVIII-O/98), AG/RES. 2 (XXV-E/98), AG/RES. 1697 (XXIX-O/99), and AG/RES. 1746 (XXX-O/00), and to present a report to the General Assembly at its next regular session for its consideration. This matter was not discussed and an extension of the mandate has been requested.
/
Prototypes for Results-Based and Mandate-Based Budgets
To extend until the next regular session of the General Assembly the consideration of the study presented by the General Secretariat in CP/doc.3526/01 pursuant to AG/RES.1839 (XXXI-O/01).  This matter was not considered and an extension of the mandate was requested.
/
Personnel

a.
General Assembly resolution AG/RES. 1909 (XXXII-/02), reiterated that the Secretary General had the authority and flexibility to adjust the personnel structure of the General Secretariat and to fill posts provided that total object 1 expenses for the year 2003 do not exceed US$46,378,400.  In this process, the General Secretariat should seek to minimize expenses related to such adjustments.

Through CP/RES. 845 (1367/03), approved on April 30, 2003, the Permanent Council authorized an adjustment to object 1, personnel costs for 2003.

b.
AG/RES. 1909 (XXXII-O/02, instructs the Secretary General to seek to reduce the percentage of posts above the P-4 level (senior positions.)  The reduction shall be achieved by distributing to other senior staff, where feasible, the higher-level functions of senior positions vacated by the voluntary separation from service of the incumbent and by reclassifying the vacated post to a level below P-5, consistent with the classification standards in force, until the reform of personnel policy is adopted.  The Secretary General shall report on a quarterly basis to the Permanent Council on progress in achieving this objective.  The required information is included in the Personnel Register which is distributed quarterly to all member countries.
c.
The same resolution extended the Permanent Council’s mandate in resolution AG/RES. 1839 (XXXI-O/01) to study the General Secretariat’s policies on trust positions and to consider recommendations for any necessary modifications to the General Standards. The Committee has requested an extension on this matter.
/
B.
Mandates from the Permanent Council

Renovation Main Building of the General Secretariat
At the meeting of the Committee held on August 28, 2002, Ambassador Margarita Escobar, Permanent Representative of El Salvador, then Vice Chair of the Permanent Council and charged with monitoring the activities regarding the renovations in the Bolivar Room, informed the Committee on the remodeling plans of the Simon Bolivar Room and the space formerly occupied by the Columbus Memorial Library Stacks in the Main Building. 

The Assistant Secretary for Management informed the Committee with regard to costs and projections associated with the remodeling of the Simon Bolivar Room. 

The Committee considered and approved the draft resolution on this matter presented by the Delegation of El Salvador. Subsequently, the Permanent Council adopted resolution “Renovation of the Simon Bolivar Room and the Space formerly occupied by the Columbuus Memorial Libraray Stacks in the Main Building”,(CP/RES. 823 (1335/02) (CP/CAAP/SA.495/02).

The resolution instructs the General Secretariat to complete the renovation of the Simon Bolivar Room and the space formerly occupied by the Columbus Memorial Library stacks in the Main Building no later than 15 months from the date of this resolution; and to submit to the Permanent Council, for review by the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs, quarterly progress reports on the renovations and a final report upon their completion. It also authorizes the General Secretariat to obligate from the Reserve Subfund of the Regular Fund up to US$2.65 million for the renovation of the Simon Bolivar Room and up to US$750,000 for the transformation of the space formerly occupied by the Columbus Memorial Library stacks into a delegates’ lounge and a multipurpose room. 

The resolution further more requests the General Secretariat to submit to the thirty-third regular session of the General Assembly a status report on the renovation process as well as a financial report on the use of these funds, in addition to the normal financial and accounting review of the expenditures done by the Organization’s auditors. 

It should be also noted that resolution CP/RES. 831 (1342/02), assigned funds for the renovation activities. At its session held on April 28, 2003, the Committee considered the quarterly report (CP/doc.3717/03 add.6), which the General Secretariat was required to submit, on the use of funds under said resolution (CP/CAAP/SA.502/03).  At the regular session of the Permanent Council on April 30, 2003, the Council received a status report and a power point presentation on the renovation process by the Architects.

Increasing the 2004 Program-Bugdet Appropriation for the inter-American human rights system

At its meeting held on January 15, the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs considered and approved the draft resolution presented by the Permanent Mission of Canada, and co-sponsored by various other delegations. 

This resolution was subsequently adopted by the Permanent Council (CP/RES. 835 (1352/03) “Increasing the 2004 Program-Bugdet Appropriation for the inter-American human rights system”, and instructs the General Secretariat, in its 2004 Proposed Program‑Budget, to appropriate to the Inter‑American Commission on Human Rights up to $600,000 over and above the amount it was allocated in the 2003 Program‑Budget, and to the Inter‑American Court of Human Rights up to $400,000 over and above the amount it was allocated in that Budget. (CP/CAAP/SA.498/03).

Quota Increase

At the meeting of January 15, 2003, the Delegation of Brazil, presented a proposal of an across-the-board increase of three percent (3%) in member states contribution to the Regular Fund  to enable the two organs of the inter-American human rights system to address and fulfill their growing activities and responsibilities (CP/CAAP-2646/02).  The Committee took note of the proposal and decided to consider it a a future meeting of the Committee.(CP/CAAP/SA.498/03).
Augmenting quota income for the 2004 program-budget
The Committee considered the draft resolution “Augmenting quota income for the 2004 program-budget” (CP/CAAP-2651/03), submitted by the Chair of the Committee at its meetings held March 17 and March 31, 2003. Delegations made observations, suggesting that this resolution should be considered simultaneously with the budget resolution. Other delegations indicated that the Subcommittee should await the results of the Management Study to see if an increase of quotas was needed. Some delegations indicated that they were in favor of raising quotas only if the increase were to be allocated to the inter-American human rights system. Others indicated that they could not in any case support a quota increase. The Committee agreed to postpone consideration of the draft resolution. (CP/CAAP/SA.499/03 and CP/CAAP/SA.500/03).

Authorization of an Adjustment to Object 1- Personnel Costs for 2003 

At the meetings of the Committee held on April 22 and 28, 2003. (CP/CAAP/SA.501/03 and CP/CAAP/SA.502/03), the Committee considered the draft resolution “Authorization of an Adjustment to Object 1- Personnel Costs for 2003”, that was submitted by the Chair and Vice Chair of the Committee, following an announcement of an increase in the post adjustment for professionals in the Organization, the statutory obligation of the General Secretariat, and its impact in the 2003 budget execution.  

Various delegations expressed their views and concerns on this matter and on the high cost of personnel, but acknowledged also that this was a statutory obligation that had to be complied with. During the deliberations, various delegations also expressed concern about the impact of these measures for the 2003 budget as well as for the 2004 budget. Following the approval of the draft resolution, the Chair of the Committee presented a report (CP/CAAP-2659/03) to the Permanent Council on April 30, 2003, after which the Permanent Council approved resolution CP/RES. 853 (1367/03) “Authorization of an Adjustment to Object 1- Personnel Costs for 2003”.

A proposal to replace moving and travel allowances for repatriation under Chapter VIII of the Staff Rules with a single repatriation moving and travel allowance  

On March 17, 2003, the Committee considered the report on the proposal to replace moving and travel allowances for repatriation under Chapter VIII of the Staff Rules with a single repatriation moving and travel allowance contained in document CP/doc.3664/02 that was presented by the General Secretariat to the Permanent Council and referred to the Committee. Following some minor adjustments to the date, the Committee approved the draft resolution “Repatriation Travel and Moving Allowance: Modification of Staff Rules” and the corresponding modified Staff Rules attached to the report. (CP/CAAP/SA.499/03). Subsequently, the Permanent Council approved resolution (CP/RES.841 (1361/03). “Repatriation Travel and Moving Allowance: Modification of Staff Rules” submitted to it by the Chair of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs.

Subprogram 10W

Pursuant to AG/RES. 1909(XXXII-O/02), the Committee received the document on Subprogram 10W 2003. At the first meeting of the Committee, the Chair reminded delegations of the guidelines for eligibility for Subprogram 10W funds approved by the Committee contained in CP/CAAP-2597/02 rev.2 corr.1. 

This Subprgram was frequently adjusted during the course of the year so as to include all meetings and conferences mandated by the General Assembly. The most recent update was on March 31, 2003, CP/CAAP-2650/03)

In this period, the Committee also considered the following reports presented by the General Secretariat that were referred to it by the Permanent Council:

· Levels of Budget Execution of Subprogram 10G. Conference Services for the Permanent Council. (CP/doc.3633/02)
· Report on transfers between Chapters of the Regular Fund  for the period Janurary 1st. to  June 30, 2002, (CP/doc.3636/02), and Proposed transfers of appropriations between Chapters of the Regular Fund, July 30, 2002 (CP/doc.3635/02). 
The Committee considered the aforementioned reports and agreed to recommend to the Permanent Council the approval of the proposed transfers as proposed in document CP/doc.3635/02 to offset the short fall in Subprogram 10G and other subprograms.

· On Fund Balances of the Regular Fund as of December 31, 2002 (CP/doc.3698/03). 

On March 31, 2003, the Committee considered and took note of the report, but requested the Secretariat to issue a revised report stating that this report did not include arrears owed to the Regular Fund (CP/CAAP/SA.500/03). A revised version of said document was issued.

· On the Budget Execution and Transfers between Chapters of the Regular Fund from January 1 to December 31, 2002 (CP/doc.3707/03). 

On March 17, 2003, the Committee considered this report and agreed to refer it to its Budget Working Group as a reference document. CP/CAAP/SA. 500/03)

· On the status of Quotas to the Regular Fund as of September 30, 2002. (CP/doc.3657/023) and as of March 31, 2003 (CP/doc.3732/03)

It should be noted that resolutions assigned to the Committee by the Permanent Council (CP/doc,3629/02 rev.3 corr.1), because of their budgetary nature, were taken into consideration during the budget discussions.

IV.
Subcommittee on Administrative and Budgetary Matters.

On February 12, 2003, the Prepatory Committee of the General Assembly installed the Subcommittee on Administrative and Budgetary Matters.  In accordance with Article 88 of the General Standards to govern the Operations of the General Secretariat of the Organization, the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs shall also be the Subcommittee on Administrative and Budgetary Matters
/
On March 12, 2003, the Secretary General presented his proposed program-budget for the year 2004 to the Preparatory Committee. This was referred to the Subcommittee on Administrative and Budgetary Matters with the request that it present its recommendations by May 14, 2003. For a further analisis of the proposed program-budget, the Subcommittee established an ad hoc Working Group and designated the vice chair of the Committee, as chair of the working group. The report of the Subcommittee to the Preparatory Committee can be found in document AG/CP/Sub.AAP-331/03).
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�.	A paragraph on this matter is included in the draft budget resolution. 


�.	A paragraph on this matter is included in the draft budget resolution.
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�.	A paragraph requesting extension of this mandate is included in the draft budget resolution


�.	A paragraph requesting extension of this mandate is included in the draft budget resolution


�.	Extension of the mandate is included in the draft budget resolution.


�.	A paragraph on this matter is included in the draft budget resolution





�.	The Committee shall examine the proposed program-budget of the General Secretariat sent to it by the Preparatroy Committee of the General Assembly for consulation, for the purposes set forth in Article 112 © of the Charter, and shall submit to the Preparatory Committee any observations thereon which it deems appropriate, within the deadline set by that Committee.





